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December 18, 2019


The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dembowski,

This letter transmits a proposed ordinance that, if enacted, will enable King County to allow the construction of alternative housing options that to meet critical needs for lower cost housing in the County. The ordinance establishes two alternative housing demonstration project areas in unincorporated King County – one in the White Center area and the other in the Vashon Rural Town.  Each project proposes the construction of microhousing, small unit housing generally suitable for single individuals, which is more affordable to construct than conventionally sized housing, but difficult to build under King County's existing development regulations.

The proposed ordinance responds to a workplan request from the King County Council included in the 2016 King County Comprehensive Plan, as updated in 2018. The request under Action 6 of the Plan, called for a proposed a two-phased implementation plan, with Phase 1 as the development of a Demonstration Project Ordinance. The enclosed proposed ordinance is responsive to that request. Phase 2, an evaluation of the demonstration projects, will follow upon adoption of the proposed ordinance and construction of the projects.

Continued population growth and urbanization has led to steep increases in housing costs in King County, challenging those with lower incomes to find housing in the urban core where the majority of jobs are located. Increased housing costs also make it more difficult for seniors, those living with disabilities, and other disadvantaged populations to find affordable housing. 

When enacted, the proposed ordinance will allow two alternative housing projects, one in White Center and the other in Vashon Rural Town, to be developed under controlled conditions. This enables King County to evaluate the benefits and impacts, and to determine whether permanent changes to King County regulations should be considered in the future, consistent with the workplan requirements.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The White Center project is proposed by a private developer who has not yet identified a specific property for development. The ordinance sets the boundary for the project area. The Vashon Rural Town project is proposed by a nonprofit developer, which has already acquired two parcels. The proposed ordinance limits the demonstration project to those parcels. For both projects, the proposed ordinance establishes limits on the number of units and the maximum size of the units.  In addition, the ordinance requires an agreement between King County and each project that addresses issues related to transportation, services for residents, and ways to fit into the community.

The two demonstration projects were selected after a two-step process managed by the Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS) involving a Request for Information, open house meeting for developers, and then a Request for Proposals (RFP).  Staff from the Department of Local Services (DLS), Public Health – Seattle & King County, the Office of Performance, Strategy, and Budget, and the King County Council aided in the RFP selection process.  Information about each project and the ordinance was presented at several public meetings in the two affected communities.  In addition, staff from DCHS and DLS performed direct outreach to organizations and individuals, held a Facebook Live event to solicit comment on the White Center proposal, and participated in a telephone interview with Vashon Public Radio about the proposal for Vashon Town. 

The proposed ordinance furthers the goals of the King County Equity and Society Justice Strategic Plan and the King County Strategic Plan by allowing for the development of more affordable housing in partnership with profit and non-profit developers. It also furthers Goal 6 of the Regional Affordable Housing Task Force’s Five Year Action Plan by promoting greater diversity of housing types at a range of affordability.

This important legislation is supports one of many strategies that King County is implementing to respond to the housing crisis facing our region. It will allow King County to pilot innovative housing models and evaluate their impacts, both positive and negative. With that information, the County will be in a position to evaluate modification of its development regulations to allow the construction of more affordable housing while addressing adverse impacts associated with that development.

Thank you for your consideration of this proposed ordinance.  If your staff have any questions, please feel free to contact Lauren Smith, Director of Regional Planning, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9606.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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